Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Airport Operations Committee

February 19, 2021
Minutes

A meeting of the SARAA Airport Operations Committee was called to order by Mr. Hume at 8:00 a.m. on Friday, February 19, 2021, via teleconference.  The meeting was conducted by teleconference due to the COVID-19 pandemic, and restrictions imposed by Governor Wolf and the Secretary of Health as a consequence thereof.  Members of the committee present were:


     
Erik Hume, Chair
 Bennett Chotiner
    Brian Enterline             


Also attending were Timothy Edwards (Executive Director),  Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), James Helsel (SARAA Board), James Anderson (SARAA Board), James Gross (SARAA Board),  Carolyn Van Newkirk (SARAA Board), William Leonard (SARAA Board), Nelva Wright (SARAA Board), Stephen Libhart (SARAA Board), David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Scott Miller (Deputy Director of Advertising and PR),  Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations & Security), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, Information Technology), and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant). 
Minutes:  The minutes of the January 22, 2021 Airport Operations Committee were deemed approved.  

Delta Development: (Eric Clancy, Rebecca Burk):
Public Funding:  
HIA Mini-Pumper:   $100,000 in funding has been received for the HIA Mini-pumper.

HIA ARFF:  $19,500 in funding has been received.

HIA First Responder Station Improvements:  The grant request was for $21,825.  The award announcement will be March 1, 2021.

Capital Projects:

Airport Drive (Air Cargo):  Total Secured Public Funding:  $4,881,434; Total Pending Public Funding:  $3,261,954.  Public Funding represents 70% of the total project cost of $12.7 million.
Airport Drive (Rehabilitation and Reconstruction):  Phase 1 & 2 completed (total project cost $5.1 million).  Secured Public Funding:  $2.3 million funding by PennDOT multimodal Transportation Fund, PennDOT BOA Transportation Assistance Program and CFA Multimodal Transportation Fund.  30% CFA MTF Release - $225,000.
Airport Drive, Phase 3 (Demolition of Buildings 26 and 96):  Estimated Cost:  $3.1 million fully funded).  Secured public funding:  $2.5 million.  Anticipated completion: 2021
Third Street Realignment, Phase 4:  Estimated Cost:  $3.4 million; public funding:  $2.5 million
CXY Texaco Hangar:

Grant Request:  $602,565 (not selected). 

Other Initiatives:  
2021 General Aviation and Legislative Priorities:  

Capital City Executive Airport – New Hangar Development

Franklin County Regional Airport:  New Hangar and Lounge/Restroom
Gettysburg Regional Airport:  Timeline for improvements on building is dependent on new apron

SB 904 - Peer to Peer Vehicle Rental Companies:  referred to Senate Consumer Protection and Professional Licensure, October 31, 2019.
Marketing & Enplanement Report: 
January 2021 MDT Operations were down 14.5% vs. January 2020.  January 2021 CXY operations were up 28.6% vs. January 2020.  While January 2021 Cargo Operations were down 2.8%, Air Cargo Tonnage increased 8.4% compared to January 2020.  January 2021 set a new cargo landing fee revenue record at $126,342.  Only January 2019 was a busier air cargo month.    January 2021 enplanements were down 67% vs January 2020.  Increasing COVID cases and travel restrictions have been hurting travel since October.  First quarter 2021 enplanements are currently pacing 11% below budget due to lower load factors and weather.  
Marketing Update:  50% of the population still perceive commercial air travel and business travel as at least “somewhat unsafe”.  While expectations about vaccines have regressed, most are optimistic that vaccines are the path to normally.  About 49% believe they will get a vaccination by June.  26% will not get a vaccination while 20% do not plan to travel this year.  A digital marketing campaign is being planned for March and April to coincide with an increase in service from MDT.  
Project Update:

Mr. Spaulding reported on the following:  
Rehabilitate Flood Dike, HIA:  The contractor continues to work on installing concrete block protective mats at the west end of the flood dike, but work slowed during February due to snow.  As of February 12th, the project was 60% complete with 78% of the protective mats installed, which is 5,141 mats. The contractor plans to continue work through the winter months as long as weather permits.   
Projects in Design and Bidding:  
Demolition of Buildings 26 & 96, HIA:  Bids were opened on January 13th. Bids range from $1.2 to $1.9 million.  A Board paper will be presented later in the meeting.

Expand Cargo Apron, HIA:  This project was advertised for bid on February 14th.  Bids will be opened on April 6th.
Remove Obstructions, CXY:  This project was advertised for bid on February 21st.  Bids will be opened on April 8th.
Construct SRE Storage Building, FCRA:  This project will be advertised for bid on March 6th.  Bids will be opened on April 13th. 
Construct South Apron, GRA:  This project was advertised for bid on February 14th.  Bids will be opened on April 14th.
Demolition of Buildings 26 & 96, Airport Drive, HIA: 
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a contract to Neuber Environmental Services in an amount of $1,312,020.35 to demolish Buildings 26 and 96 at HIA.  The project was advertised for bid on December 15, 2020.  Eight firms purchased bid packages, and seven firms submitted bids on January 13, 2021.  The project was bid with two base bid items and three additive bid items.  All three additive bid items are recommended for award.  Bids ranged from $1,186,408.31 to $1,864,257.25.  Urban Engineers recommended award to Reclaim Company, LLC who submitted the low bid in the amount of $1,186,408.31.  However, Reclaim’s bid contained a material defect in that the bid bond that was submitted did not comply with the bid requirements.  SARAA’s Solicitor’s memorandum recommending rejection of this bid is attached to the Board paper.  Therefore, the recommendation is to award the contract to Neuber Environmental Services, Inc.  This project will be funded with a Transportation Assistance Program Grant of $1,445,944 (SARAA match of $481,981).
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.  
Stormwater Compliance Evaluation, HIA:
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the award of a contract to Geo-Technology Associates, Inc. in an amount not-to-exceed $25,960 to provide professional services to conduct field investigations and prepare a report to determine compliance with the Airport’s industrial stormwater permit. SARAA has a requirement to accomplish an annual compliance evaluation in accordance with the Airport’s National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) permit for stormwater.  This requires semiannual sampling and inspection of the Airport’s twelve outfalls and preparation of a compliance report by a professional engineer.  Geo-Technology Associates is recommended to provide these professional services based upon successful performance of similar work from 2011 through 2020.  The cost of this work was included in the line item for environmental studies in SARAA’s 2021 operating budget.  
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.  

Stormwater Compliance Evaluation, CXY, GRA and FCRA Airports:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the award of a contract to Geo-Technology Associates, Inc. in an amount not-to-exceed $13,900 to provide professional services to conduct field investigations and prepare a report to determine compliance with the Airport’s National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) Industrial Stormwater Permits.  SARAA has a regulatory requirement to accomplish annual stormwater compliance evaluation in accordance with NPDES.  A final written report will be provided to SARAA and all the Co-Permittees.  It is recommended that Geo-Technology Associates provide these professional services based on successful performance of similar work at HIA, and an ongoing business relationship since 2011.  The cost of this work was included in the line item for environmental studies in SARAA’s 2021 operating budget.  
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval as a Consent Calendar item.
Stormwater Agreement, Cumberland Township, GRA:
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve, subject to review by legal counsel, execution of an Operations and Maintenance (O&M) Agreement for Stormwater Management, Best Management Practices, for the project to construct the South Apron at GRA.  At the Planning Commission meeting held on February 11, 2021, the Commission identified that an executed O&M agreement is a requirement for approval and subsequent recording of the Land Development Plan for the construction of the South Apron.  The O&M Agreement obligates SARAA to construct, operate and maintain the stormwater facilities according to the Best Management Practices.  Operation and maintenance requirements will include maintenance of stormwater detention basins, a stormwater swale berm, maintenance of stormwater drains, and maintenance of other BMPs.  SARAA will be responsible for some legal costs associated with review and recording of the O&M Agreement.

There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval as a Consent Calendar item.
Stormwater Agreement, Cumberland Township, Hillard Hangar, GRA:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve, subject to review by legal counsel, execution of an Operations and Maintenance (O&M) Agreement for Stormwater Management, Best Management Practices, for the project to construct the private Hillard Hangar at GRA.  An executive O&M Agreement is a requirement for approval and subsequent recording of the Land Development Plan for the construction of the Hillard Hangar on the north side of the airport.  The Township requires that SARAA, as the Landowner, execute the O&M Agreement.  The O&M Agreement obligates SARAA to construct, operate and maintain the stormwater facilities according to the Best Management Practices (BMPs) shown on the Stormwater Management Plan.   The Lease by and between SARAA and Hillard will pass on all responsibility under the O&M Agreement to Hillard as if Hillard executed the O&M Agreement.  SARAA will be responsible for some legal costs associated with review and recording of the O&M Agreement.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval as a Consent Calendar item.
Wellness4Humanity/Swyft Location Agreement:
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve a Location Agreement between SARAA and Swyft, Inc.  Swyft, Inc. is proposing to place two Wellness4Humanity personal use Covid test vending machines in the airport.  The vending machines will dispense both a rapid antigen test with test results available within 15 minutes or a PCR saliva test with results available within 48 hours.  The antigen test kit uses a nasal swab that is put in a solution with a result available with 15 minutes.  The PCR testing kit includes an envelope with mailing instructions to a certified lab.  Customers who purchase the test kits will administer the tests themselves.  Swyft is seeking a one-year term for the vending machines.  East test kit cost $149.  SARAA will receive 5% commission on each test kit sold.  Discussion ensued.  It was suggested by the Committee members that SARAA should not receive any commission on the kits sold.  The Committee requested that SARAA legal counsel review this for any liability issues.

There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.
Delta Development Consultant Agreement:

Mr. Edwards reported that on April 14, 2014 the SARAA Board approved a three-year consultant agreement with the Delta Development Group to provide public funding implementation, real estate development and government affairs consulting services.  The original agreement was extended by a Letter of Extension dated April 12, 2017 and extended again on March 27, 2019.  The original agreement, twice extended, will expire on March 31, 2021.  Delta Development has provided SARAA with a revised Consulting Agreement that supersedes any prior written or oral agreement between the parties.  The term of the new agreement is effective upon execution and will remain in effect for 24 months.  The proposed retainer fee will remain at $9,500 per month plus reasonable and ordinary expenses.  The monthly fee provides for 60 hours of work per month.  Mr. Edwards reviewed the Scope of Services with the Committee.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.

DBE Professional Services Contract, CDI Infrastructure, LLC dba L.R. Kimball:
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a contract not to exceed $33,000 (for the three-year period) to CDI Infrastructure, to provide professional services necessary to update SARAA’s DBE Plan, ACDBE Plan and accomplishment reporting.  CDI Infrastructure, dba L.R. Kimball has submitted a cost proposal to SARAA to update SARAA’s DBE plan, ACDBE Plan and Accomplishment Reports for FFY 2021-2023.  The FAA requires that all airport sponsors receiving federal aid under the Airport Improvement Program must submit a plan of DBE goals for contracts and concessions and provide regular reports detailing DBE accomplishments for projects completed during the previous fiscal year.  L.R. Kimball has successfully provided DBE reporting services to SARAA for the past eleven years.  Per the proposal L.R. Kimball will perform the following services:  DBE goal setting for AIP contracts; ACDBE goal setting; DBE accomplishments reporting for AIP contracts; ACDBE accomplishment reporting.  The source of funding for the project will be SARAA operating funds.  Discussion ensued.  
There were no objections for forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.
GA Airports:
Cargill Aviation Letter of Support:  Mr. Stevens reported that Cargill Aviation is applying for an FAA Workforce Development Grant and has asked SARAA for a letter of support.
Adjournment:  Mr. Hume adjourned the meeting at 10:15 a.m.
Next Meeting:  Friday, March 26, 2021, 8:00 a.m., HIA
Respectfully submitted:

Timothy J. Edwards
Executive Director

Prepared by Camille Springer
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